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Prep Work Members of the Londonderry High School PVC
Pirates team work on their robot Monday night as they prepare for their
FIRST Robotics competition this weekend in Shewsbury Mass. This is the
team’s second round competition. Photo by Chris Paul

continued on page 3

ALEX MALM
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Old Home Day
Committee held its
first meeting for the

2022 event on March 16. 
This year’s event will

take place from Aug. 17 -
21 and it will be the cele-
bration of the town’s
300th birthday. 

It was explained by

Chairperson Katie Sulli-
van that in years past
Thursday night was
used for Kids Night. Last
year they changed it to
Kids Day on Saturday in
an attempt to have peo-
ple stay longer through-
out the day Saturday. 

“We really think more
people stayed for more
of the duration,” said

ALEX MALM
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
School Board held
its annual reorgan-

ization meeting on
March 15.

During the meeting
the Board re-elected
Amy Finamore as the
Chair. She previously
served as interim Chair
last year.

Sara Loughlin who
served as the interim
Vice Chair of the Board
was also unanimously
picked to serve as the
Vice Chair this year.

Finamore said that
people have had a diffi-
cult past couple of years
and this year she wants
to bring positivity.

“I think all of us really
want to have a very pos-
itive year, a lot of heal-
ing, a lot of restoration
and just a lot of really
positive momentum
over the next year,” said
Finamore. “That really
starts with me. I promise
that I will do the
absolute best job that I
can to be your chair for
the Board members and
our principals for our

students and for the
community.”

Finamore said she
also wants to receive
constructive feedback
from all stakeholders.

“I always want to be
open and receptive to
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Amy Finamore Chosen As
School Board Chair Again

continued on page 2

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

Back in the late
summer of 2020,
the Londonderry

Town Council heard a
presentations made by
members of the Net Zero
Energy Group out of
Derry. The group is well
on their way to saving
taxpayers money
through the use of solar
power that will furnish
electricity to the town’s
municipal buildings. 

From that discus-
sion, the Council formed
an Energy Efficiency
Task Force to look into
ways Londonderry
could also benefit from
alternative energy
sources.

Last week, on Thurs-
day, March 17, the com-
mittee held its first

meeting and a number of
items were covered to
get the ball rolling.

The mission of the
group is to explore cost
effective solutions for
reducing energy use and
achieve sustainable
energy development on
town-controlled proper-
ties. The goal is to
achieve “Net Zero” Cost
to the town on energy by
2027. They will also be
exploring energy conser-
vation and efficiency
and look to reduce car-
bon emissions within
the town.

Net Zero is the act of
producing as much ener-
gy as one consumes.

The board members
include: Town Councilor,
Deb Paul; Ron Dunn;
Susan Furey; Martha
Smith; Doug Thomas;

Ray Breslin; Bob Pitre;
Kevin Foley; Richard
Darveau; and Michael
Speltz.

Seven of the ten
members attended the
first meeting with Paul
conducting the meeting
as the chairperson, with
Smith being voted to the
vice-chair seat and Dunn
was voted into the sec-
retary seat.

The first order of
business was to listen to
a presentation from Rob
Greer, at representative
from Encore Renewable
Energy of Burlington,
Vermont, who is current-
ly working with the town
of Derry to install a solar
array on a public land-
fill.

Paul had talked with
Encore earlier in the

New Energy Committee Begins
Task to Help Save Town Money

Sullivan. 
Because of that they

are going to continue
having, battle of the
bands on Thursday. 

She said that normal-
ly it is held in the Town
Commons but last year
the event occurred in-
side due to the weather. 

On Friday the day is

Old Home Day Committee Starts
Planning for Annual Celebration

continued on page 7
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they would also need to
eventually determine
what to do for the June 7
meeting which is the
same night as the Senior
Supper.

“We don’t want to dis-
place our seniors,” said
Laliberte.

He explained that
they could have the
meetings at Town Hall on
those dates however he
isn’t sure they would be
able to live stream it
through YouTube like
they normally do.

One of the options
that was brought up was
to meet on April 5. The
concern however is that
they would then be
meeting only a week

feedback,” saying that
she encouraged people
to reach out to her pub-
licly or privately if there
is something that they
think she can do better.

Finamore also said
she wanted the rules for
public comment to be a
little more flexible this
year.

She said that she
wants to keep the gener-
al parameters in place of

three minutes per per-
son and 30 minutes for
the aggregate “But just
have a little bit of flexibil-
ity,” when it comes to
the time limits per per-
son.

The rest of the Board
agreed.

Also during the meet-
ing Londonderry Super-
intendent Scott Laliberte
explained that at the
reorganizational meet-
ings the District Admin-
istration gives the
School Board a pro-
posed calendar for

Board meetings for the
first four months. He
said that it is usually
based on the previous
year’s schedule and is a
way to get the discus-
sion started about what
dates may not work.

He said that the rest
of the dates would be
decided once the budget
schedules are deter-
mined.

“There are already
some complications as
far as scheduling goes,”
said Laliberte.

He explained that
one of the meetings was
supposed to occur on
March 29 but an event is
already scheduled in the
cafeteria. He said that
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Finamore
Continued from page 1

later on April 12, and it
may be a lot condensed
in two weeks.

Another proposal

was to just meet on April
12 but Laliberte said that
may make for a very long
meeting.

Patricia F. Gschwind
Patricia F. Gschwind, 80, of Londonderry, NH, died

Friday March 17, 2022 surrounded by her loving family.
She was born in Lynn, MA on Jan. 28, 1942, a daughter
of the late Michael and Frances (Sullivan) McAdam.
She had been a resident of Londonderry for the past 50
years. Patricia had been employed for many years as
the office manager for Karl Gschwind Machineworks in
Derry. She and her husband enjoyed traveling, espe-
cially to the Bahamas. Patricia enjoyed the beach,
walking the rail trail, and was an avid reader. Her
favorite activity was spending time with her grandchil-
dren.

She is survived by her loving husband Georg
Gschwind; two sons, Karl M. Gschwind, and Scott G.
Gschwind; one daughter, Michele Corl; eight grandchil-
dren; Anna, Emily, Sean, Amanda, Megan, Nicole, Adam
and Alex; and two sisters, Susan Hood, and Elizabeth
Harnois. She was predeceased by her sisters, Judy
Johnson and Michele Riley.

Calling hours were held on Tuesday, March 22 in
the Peabody Funeral Homes and Crematorium. Funeral
services were held on Wednesday, March 23 in the
funeral home. The burial followed in Holy Cross Ceme-
tery, Gilcreast Road, Londonderry.

OBITUARY

deck would be located
is a wooded wetland
and a running meadow-
brook. He said there
aren’t any walking
paths or homes behind
the property.

“The deck addition
would extend the cur-
rent deck by 12 feet at
the current height
towards the rear of the
property,” said Doug.

He said that because
of where their property
is located it wouldn’t
impact any of the
abbutters. He said that
they can’t see into their

backyard and it won’t
impact their view at all.

“This property is
unique as it is sur-
rounded by wooded
area on all sides,” said
Doug.

Doug also noted that
because of the wet-
lands and leachfields
on other parts of the
property means it is
only place it can be
built.,

He said that it will
allow his wife who has
mobility issues to step
down without being on
uneven ground to enjoy

Variance Approved by Zoning Board For Deck Addition
ALEX MALM
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

During the March
16 Londonderry
ZBA meeting the

Board heard a variance
request to encroach 10
feet into the 15 foot
back setback for the
construction of an addi-
tion to a deck, 143
Mammoth Road.

The owners of the
property are Doug and
Liz Thomas.

It was explained by
Doug, that the land
directly in the back of
the property where the

full use of the property.
Doug explained that

because the ground in
the backyard is uneven
it is not good to have
law furniture on it. By
having the extension
they will be able to fit
more lawn furniture on
their deck.

“I hope the Board
takes that into consid-
eration,” said Doug.

One abuttor Chris-
tine Patton said that
she sees no problems
with having it since
people can’t easily see
their backyard.

“Even from my
house I can’t see their
backyard,” said Patton.

Patton also men-
tioned that Liz has a dif-
ficult time getting
around on uneven sur-
faces.

“Liz can’t get around
back there,” said Patton.

She said that by
allowing the variance it
will allow her to get
around in the backyard
without being on
uneven ground.

“I think this would
be a great benefit for
her,” said Patton.

One question that
was asked was if they
had thought of leveling
off the lawn.

It was explained by
Doug that they were
told that because of the
fact that the ledge
would have to be
drilled out or dug up it
would add a lot of cost
to it.

The Board ultimate-
ly voted unanimously in
favor of granting the
deck addition as long as
it is 12x17 and is at the
same level as the cur-
rent deck.

Great Rates, Great Coverage
and Local Service! 
t

WHITTEMORE 
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Part of the Londonderry community since 1929.
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Hicks Insurance, Inc., dba Whittemore Insurance
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month and asked them
to send a representative
to the meeting to give an
idea what could be done
at the Auburn Road
Brownfield site. 

It was explained that
Encore specializes in
reclaiming undervalued
real estate for clean
energy generation and
energy storage, helping
us to revitalize commu-
nities and create a clean-
er, brighter future for all.
Greer said that they
have completed 80 suc-
cessful projects.

Greer also said that in
looking at Londonderry’s
Auburn Road site, the ini-
tial desktop review of
feasibility of the site
looked good. A rough
engineering and design
of the area was created a
gave a very rough initial
design of  producing five

megawatts of electricity. 
He added that En-

core would need to look
at the town’s electric
bills of town buildings to
learn more on usage, as
well as town building
locations, which may
dictate project size.

It was explained that
for this potential project,
the town would act as a
host for “Group Net
Metering” and would
receive an overall credit
to their energy bill for the
buildings used in town.

In some cases energy
is brought directly to
the buildings.

The lease agreement
with the solar company
would last about 25-
years and the expected
life of a solar panel in
about 40-years, and
there was some discus-
sion raised about the
potential buy-out of the
panels. Greer stated
that a buy out would
certainly be possible.

Paul explained that
the Committee would be
gathering information
from at least two other
solar companies on
costs and savings mov-
ing forward.

The members also
discussed each of the
member’s strengths and
weaknesses after the
presentations.

Paul proposed having
each of the members
take on a task in order to
move the process of sav-
ing the town money on
energy and it was discov-
ered that there should be
a base-line established
on how much energy is
consumed by the town.

Another plan was to
have a group of three
look at alternative fund-
ing sources that might
help with saving money.

Overall, members felt
that the meeting was a
good start in understand-
ing what direction they
should be headed in. 

◆ ◆

Energy
Continued from page 1

(603) 434-5150 • www.603dentalnh.com
75 Gilcreast Rd., Unit 104, Londonderry

Dr. Manfredi, Dr. Samaan, and all staff of 603
Dental would like to thank Dr. Joseph Wingate
for his 42 years of service providing for the dental
needs of Londonderry, Derry, and surrounding
communities.We wish him a happy retirement!

603 Dental

error.” He added that at
the time of setting this
up, he did not know he
was in the wrong.

He stated that he and
his wife have friends
that are moving here
from Rhode Island and
his friend took a job in
town at Convenient MD.
He added that the friend
had been working on
buying a property, but
that deal fell through,
leaving him without a
home.

He said the RV was
set up as an accessory
living space outside
their home due to
COVID and quarantining
concerns.

The family has had to
use the RV for that pur-
pose many times, but he

was hoping the board
could find some way to
buy him a little time and
extend his friends ability
to use the camper. Say-
ing that the couple using
the RV are closing on a
home on April 29.

When asked if any-
one is currently living in
the trailer, Bucklin said
they have been for
about two weeks, and on
and off for about two
months.

It was explained that
they had no idea this
was “in the wrong” at
the time they made the
decision to use the RV.

On the idea of buying
some time for the appli-
cant, the board looked to
the Building and Zoning
Department for ideas.

Appeal to Use Camper as an Accessory Dwelling Denied 
CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

During the Wednes-
day night meeting
of the Londonder-

ry Zoning Board of
Adjustments, the board
voted to not overturn
the decision by Code
Enforcement to deny the
use of a camping trailer
as an apartment.

Sean Bucklin, the
owner of a home at 3
Gardner Circle attended
the meeting to try and
get more time on the
decision.

Bucklin led off the
discussion by admitting
he was in the wrong, “It
is not my intention with
this appeal to waste any-
body’s time. I fully
acknowledge that I am in

Associate Planner,
Laura Gandia, told the
board that the only deci-
sion members could
make would be whether
Code Enforcement was
in error when determin-
ing if this was a viola-
tion.

When asked what the
timeframe would be to
stop using the dwelling,

Zoning Administrator,
Nick Codner told the
board that typically it’s
30-days, but that’s not
always the case. 

It was also revealed
during the hearing that a
camper or RV cannot be
used as an accessory liv-
ing space for any period
of time, even for a night,
accord to the town ordi-

nance.
Codner added that

it’s typically not an issue
until a neighbor com-
plains.

With everyone in
agreement, that the
applicant was in error,
the board voted to deny
the appeal and hoped
that code Enforcement
would be lenient. 

Thin Ice Just before the
warmer weather melted away their
training ground, members of Lon-
donderry Fire Battalion Four con-
ducted ice rescue training at the
pond in Century Village on Tues-
day, March 15. It was learning
experience for the departments
new Probationary Firefighters, and
a review for the experienced fire-
fighters. The crews practice mak-
ing simulated rescues and took
turns as rescuers and victims. Two
of the department firefighters,
Mathew Pulomena and Justin
Hinds had recently attended Ice
Rescue Technician course at the
New Hampshire Fire Academy.

They helped coach our new fire-
fighters, and brought back the lat-
est information and techniques for
the group. With more of our resi-
dents taking part popular activities
on ice such as skating, fishing,
snowmobiling, and skiing, calls for
firefighters to respond more fre-
quently to ice-related emergencies.
Firefighters must understand ice
characteristics, its strengths,
weaknesses, and how hypothermia
can affect both the rescuer and the
victim. Firefighters must also have
the capacity to rescue themselves
as well as others to insure they
have confidence in this ability to
successfully complete ice rescue. 
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Letters
Spring Clean Up

To the editor,
Happy Spring!  Beau-

tify Londonderry is
pleased to confirm our
clean-up dates for this
year’s spring renewal:
April 23, April 30 and
May 7. With the snow
melted but before all the
grasses and flowers
have grown up, many
have noticed the areas
beside the road that are
littered with trash. Some
of this trash is due to
accidental release, but
much is due to uncaring
individuals releasing
purposefully from their
vehicles.  

Luckily, Our London-
derry has many caring
individuals! Beautify
Londonderry will pro-
vide bags, gloves, vests
and pickers to borrow
for the clean-up. We will
be handing these out at
the Matthew Thornton
Elementary School from
9 a.m. - noon on each of
the Saturdays. You and
your team can choose a
road near your own loca-
tion, or we can assign
you with a location in
need cleaning.  

Families, scout
troops, church groups,
sports teams, neighbor-
hood groups and busi-
nesses are encouraged
to participate.  For more
information, you can
contact us at beautify-
londonderry@gmail.com,
find our Beautify Lon-
donderry page on Face-
book, or find us on the
Town of Londonderry
website. Even if you can-
not join us, you can al-
ways do your part to
care for the road near
your home. That will
ensure Londonderry
stays beautiful.      

Sincerely,
Joy Fraga Muller, 
John Mahon, 

trous plan. People died.
People left behind after
promising they never
would be. Millions of
dollars in material left
behind for the enemy to
use. A surrender of epic
proportions never expe-
rienced by the U.S. Had
your Generals been ex-
ecutive officers in busi-
ness, they would have
been relieved of their
jobs long ago, You still
employ them.

What did you do Joe?
While trying to help

the Ukrains protect their
border, your southern
border continues to be
invaded by illegals. Be-
fore you arrived on the
scene our border was
controlled. What did you
do Joe?

Having created all of
the above, is it any won-
der Putin recognised a
wimp as his advisary.
Results, invade Ukraine.
Actions needed prior to
invasion never carried
out. Joe does not act . He
reacts. As a chess player.
it seems as though Putin
seems always to be two
moves ahead of Joe.
Knowing of his mental
deficiency is anyone sur-
prised? What happened
Joe?

Inflation. Has never
been higher. Is there
anyone who doesn’t
recognize this? Joe’s ex-
planation. Not to worry,
it to will pass.What hap-
pened Joe?

By the time this
reaches letters to the
editor, I’m certain Joe’s
errors will be increased.
I have not touched on
V.P. Harris, Could there
have been a worse selec-
tion? While Joe’s ap-
proval ratings are barely
above water, Harris
must find herself on life
support. Joe tried to use
her help in governing’
Border control. Diplo-

Londonderry Times welcomes letters of up to 500 words on topics of local 
interest, and prints as many letters as possible. Please e-mail your letters to the
Londonderry Times at londonderrytimes@nutpub.net. All letters must include the

writer’s name, address and phone number for verification if needed; name and 
town of residence will be printed. Londonderry Times reserves the right to reject 
or edit letters for content and length, and anonymous letters will not be printed.

John Loker, 
Laura Hajjar, and 
Trevor O’Brien
Beautify Londonderry 
Planning Committee    
–––––––––––––––––

Helping Joe’s Legacy

To the editor,
Every President cre-

ates a legacy. A compila-
tion of the many things
he was responsible for in
his term of office. This
becomes history, things
to be proud of. Joe has
proven himself to be a
shell of a man. Mentally
compromised, unable to
complete a sentence
without the aid of a
teleprompter, He will
need all the help he can
get to accomplish this
feat. I offer my services,
Lets begin with his first
Executive Order. Shut
down the Keystone
pipeline and the high
paying jobs. If it were
in production today
900,000 barrels a day
would be of use to Amer-
icans and workers who
built the facility provid-
ed families with.a great
lifestyle. The oil isn’t
there and job’s promised
by Joe to replace lost
pipeline jobs never
materialised. Add to this
Joe’s gift to Russia to
complete their pipeline.
In a previous letter,
when I pointed these
out. Steve Homesy
thought this a good idea.
Does he still think so
when paying over $4.00
per gallon? Our energy
independence ended
when Joe became Presi-
dent. Oil prices began to
soar. A year later Joe and
Dems try to twist facts
and blame Putin. What
did you do Joe?

A f g h a n i s t a n . Yo u ,
secretary of defense
Austin and your Gener-
als put forward a disas-

Editorial
As lovely as the NH snow can be,

after some time most residents of the
Granite State wait in anticipation for
the last of the muddy snow banks to
melt, making way for green grass and
beautiful flowers.

However, in many cases along
with these delicate signs of spring
sprouts an array of faded fast food
bags and cartons, ugly refuse from
the previous season (sometimes
referred to as “blooming garbage”).

It’s often left to residents living
along those sullied roads to clean up
after these careless individuals, as lit-
tering seems to remain as wide-
spread and as hard to eradicate as
the common cold, despite efforts to
do away with it.

In some towns, a handful of resi-
dents for years have gone above and
beyond when it comes to this road-
side spring cleaning. These individu-
als spend their weekends sprucing
up spots around town, as well as the
town halls and school green-space
each spring.

We appreciate the volunteer efforts
that these selfless few put forth so our
towns look beautiful each spring. How-
ever, there is only so much a few peo-
ple can do. Ultimately, it is up to each
resident to pick up their property, even
if they aren’t the ones who left trash
behind.

Furthermore, it doesn’t take a huge
effort to take a short walk up and
down the street in front of your home,
even if only the length of a house or
two this way and that, and pick up the
refuse thrown from car windows each

winter. A little work goes a long way in
keeping our neighborhoods clean and
welcoming.

Moving away from the subject of
blooming garbage, there may be sun
and warmer temperatures in the fore-
cast, but it can be hard to keep the
bright promise of springtime at the
forefront in the midst of the continu-
ous sound of the furnace.

If nothing else helps to remedy
your spring fever in the face of the
lingering chill, congratulate yourself
on having just about gotten through
another old fashioned, northern New
England winter, a feat not for the faint
of heart.

As the decayed foliage left over
from last fall begins to emerge at the
edge of our roads, we look forward to
having soggy mud to replace the
treacherous ice patches in our drive-
ways and streets and the snow on
our lawns.

With the emergence of spring flow-
ers comes the pollen necessary to help
them spread. Which for many, means
seasonal allergies, and several weeks
of suffering from ceaseless sneezing,
irritated eyes, and runny noses that no
amount of antihistamines seems to
cure. All for the cause, we try to remind
ourselves, as we dream of the beauty at
the end of the misery.

Indeed, those of us who stick it
out during the ever-extending winter
know that blue skies and warm
weather are just around the corner,
and this summer isn’t far behind.

But it would be nice, of course, if we
could enjoy a little bit of spring first. 

Spring Into Spring
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Families were treated to some time on a local farm as Anne Peterson
opened her doors to guests for Maple Weekend on Saturday and Sunday.
Visitors had lots of things to do on the farm. There was Maple Syruping
demonstrations, free ice cream samples, farm animals to pet, as well as
plenty of maple syrup to purchase. The maple season was a quick one this
year, with a drastic change in temperatures from freezing to warm and as
soon as there are buds on the tree sap stops running. Photos by Chris Paul

Peterson’s Farm Celebrates State’s Annual Maple Weekend
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Marilyn J. Marasca
Marilyn J. Marasca, 68, of Londonderry,

NH, died Saturday March 19, 2022 in her
home surrounded by her loving family. She
was born in Boston, MA on March 11, 1954,
a daughter of the late Woodrow Hanson
and Charlotte (Senical) McClosky. She had
been a resident of Londonderry for the past

24 years, formerly living in Dorchester, MA.
She is survived by her husband, Lou Marasca of Lon-

donderry; four sons, Carson Beckett, Nick del’Etoile,
Adam Marasca and his wife Brandi, and Jason Marasca
and his wife Samantha; three daughters, Annie-Lori For-
rey and her husband Shawn, Cass Hill, and Samantha
Vasseur and her husband Josh; nine grandchildren; two
brothers, Paul Hanson and Woody Hanson; and her four
sisters, Marie, Debbie, Robin and Rhonda. 

Following cremation, a Mass of Christian Burial will be
celebrated on Friday, March 25 at 10 a.m., in St. Jude
Parish, 435 Mammoth Rd., Londonderry. The Peabody
Funeral Homes and Crematorium of Derry and Londonder-
ry are assisting the family with arrangements. To send a
condolence, please visit, www.peabodyfuneralhome.com.

OBITUARY

matic meetings. She
came away as a giggling
inept leader. An embar-
rassment to the free
world. God, keep Joe
alive. The alternative is
frightening!

Dr. Paul J Minnillo
Londonderry 
––––––––––––––––

Thank You

To the editor,
On behalf of the Lon-

donderry School Board
and School District, we

would like to thank Lon-
donderry’s residents for
their support at Voting
Day, on March 8, 2022!
We are grateful for each
voter, and are honored
by your support.

Because of each of
you, Londonderry will
continue to provide qual-
ity academic and co-cur-
ricular programming to
our students.  By approv-
ing the board recom-
mended budget, we can
now bring in lunch and
recess monitors during
elementary lunch peri-
ods to give our teachers
the planning time they so
deserve! Our high school
students will be offered a
Senior College Seminar
course, helping increase
opportunities to learn
about the academic and
financial impacts of col-
lege decisions. Our
schools will offer an
enhanced version of Math
Academy to our students
going into grades 2-8
again this summer, with
our elementary schools

continuing to offer it one
day per week this fall and
provide bus transporta-
tion afterwards!

Our teachers and
allied health profession-
als have new three-year
contracts which recog-
nize the dedicated sup-
port they have shown
for our children in the
past two years. 

We will continue to
maintain our buildings
and invest in our tech-
nology and associated
networks, ensuring our
students have access to
the resources and mate-
rials they need.

The community has
unreservedly shown its
support to the district,
our teachers, staff and
most importantly, our
students. We are hum-
bled by the opportunity
to serve our town and are
grateful for your support.

Thank you,
Amy Finamore and 
Scott Laliberte
Londonderry School 
Board and 
Superintendent 

◆ ◆

Letters
Continued from page 4

Kerry Lekas, CPA/PFS, CFP®, MST, RLP®

12 Parmenter Road, Unit 3C • Londonderry
Kerry@LekasEdgar.com • 434-2889 Ext: 113

Personal & Business 
Tax Preparation

Get All You Have Coming!

Lekas, Edgar & Co.
Karen A. Archer, Independent Licensed Agent of Londonderry

603-553-9040  
Karen@KarenArcherInsurance.com

Life / Health / Medicare 

Providing Insurance Solutions

Karen Archer Insurance, LLC

during the meeting.
Cooper explained

that by having the pool
it won’t affect anyone
since no one who lives
near them are able to
see their backyard from
their homes.

He explained that
they have almost 3.5
acres of land and that
there isn’t any direct
view of them to the left
of their property where
the pool will be.

Cooper explained
that they have a septic
system and leach field
set towards the front of

their home, and that the
driveway and wetlands
are in the back right part
of the property which is
why they have to locate
the pool where they are
proposing it.

It was also noted by
Cooper that while they
haven’t had anything
done yet because they
are awaiting approval
from the Board he said
that he is planning on
hiring people locally to
install the pool and
fence that would go
around it.

“I did my best to

Zoning Board Approves Variance For a Pool Location
ALEX MALM
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

One of the cases
heard during the
March 16 London-

derry Zoning Board of
Adjustment meeting was
in regards to a variance
request to encroach 60
feet into the 150 Planned
Residential Develop-
ment buffer setback for
the construction of an
inground pool, at 2 Bur-
bank.

The owners of the
property Cooper and
Jenna Brown presented
their case to the Board

keep all the business
local in town,” said
Cooper.

Cooper explained
that to the right of them
is the wetlands and then
the road, the back of
them is a small drop off
and then a driveway that
goes to the road. He said
that the people who live
behind them have a very
long driveway that is not
technically considered a
road.

“You can’t see their
house from our yard,”
said Jenna.

To the left of them is

one home but they
aren’t able to see their
backyard.

Right now they have
a deck on the back of
their house but if
approved they plan on
replacing it with pavers.

One question that
was asked was how big
the pool is expected to
be.

Cooper said that the
pool will be 18x36. He
said that the rest of the
area included in the 60
feet would include
pavers around the pool
and having some pavers
between the house and
the start of the pool.

One person who lives
in the neighborhood
spoke in support for the
variance request.

Beth Morrison
explained that she lives
in the area and said that
most people who live in
the neighborhood have
pools.

“I don’t think anyone
would be affected,” she
said about the pool.

The Board ultimately
voted unanimously in
favor of granting the
variance provided that
they limit it to 60 feet
beyond the buffer, and
that it is no more than 50
feet in width.

Julie Wendy Colon
Julie Wendy Colon, 56, of Londonder-

ry, NH passed away March 17, 2022, at
Boston Medical Center. She was born in
Lawrence, MA, March 10, 1966, daughter
of Joseph and Janice (Morse) Pelletier.
Loved by her peers, Julie was a prominent
member of the Great Lawrence Technical

School’s Class of 1984. Later in her adult life she contin-
ued her education to enter the field of nursing, which
was the perfect career for her vibrant and loving person-
ality. Her life goal was to heal, support, nurture, give and
just love. Her selflessness was unmatched. Her joy came
from the ability to make another person smile, feel beau-
tiful, special, and loved. Julie enjoyed shopping and
could not pass up a good deal. Her fashion sense was top
notch, and she could pull off just about any look. She
was the ultimate dance partner and made sure she was
“DJ Freddie’s” biggest cheerleader. Julie maintained a
busy lifestyle but made sure she stopped to enjoy life by
either vacationing with family and friends or watching
her grandkids as they laughed and grew.

Julie is survived by her husband, her high school
sweetheart, Alfred Colon of Londonderry; her sons, AJ
Colon of NH, and Jonathan Colon and his wife Tassja of
NH; her grandchildren, Xavior, Brady, Krystian, Tatiana,
Royce, Deklan, and Nora. She was a loving sister to
Sandy and Pete Bistany, Fifi Silva, Tina and John Croteau,
Dawn Bellorado, Joe and Rebecca Pelletier, Tony Pelleti-
er, and Timothy Pelletier. She was surrounded by the
love of many nieces, nephews, cousins, and friends. Julie
was predeceased by her father, Joseph Pelletier.

Calling hours were held on Tuesday, March 22 in the
Peabody Funeral Homes and Crematorium. Funeral Ser-
vices were held on Wednesday, March 23 in the funeral
home. Graveside services were private.

OBITUARY
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1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053

TEL: 603-432-5245 • FAX: 603-432-0191
WWW.BROTHERSAUTOBODYNH.COM

Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 39 years

It’s YOUR car, 
YOUR choice of repair shops.

SPECIALIZING IN COLLISION REPAIR

going to start off the
police and fire softball
game which is played at
Matthew Thorton. 

Additionally they are
going to continue with
having Friday as a “party
night” with different things
like food trucks and other
activities. She said that
last year they had five food
trucks and they are hoping
to have more this year. 

Sullivan said if anyone
knows of any other food
trucks they should let
Kirby Brown know at kbro-
wn@londonderrynh.org.

Sullivan said that Sat-
urday is “The day of all
days.”

She said that the day
will start off with the baby
contest again this year
right before the parade. 

Town Council Liaison
John Farrell said that
they need to determine
what candidates have to
pay to march in the

parade and which don’t.
He said that typically
elected officials like the
Governor don’t have to
pay but those who aren’t
in office and are running
for office have to pay. 

“They don’t pay the
fee, they don’t march,”
said Farrell. 

Brown said that she
would get the price they
have had in the past so
they can determine
what to charge this year. 

Sullivan said that if
people wanted to help
out with the parade the
best way to help is by
helping with the set up.
Once the parade starts
volunteers would be
able to enjoy their day. 

After that they will
have the Kid Center and
car show again. 

Sullivan said they are
looking to add more to
the Kid Center. 

She said that last
year it was packed all
day long. 

Another highlight of

the day includes a 5K
race. A few years ago the
longstanding David Lund-
gren sponsored event was
taken over by a Millenni-
um Running race called
the Boot Scootin’ Boogie.

Town Councilor Deb
Paul that it would be nice
if the race was could
switch back to the Lund-
gren Race since he start-
ed the race as a fundrais-
er for many years. 

She said that it would
be good if the race was
once again for local peo-
ple and all the money
could go back towards
the track team and if the
Lions Club wanted to set

◆ ◆

Old Home Day
Continued from page 1

up a beer tent they
could as a fundraiser for
their organization. 

Sullivan said it was
something they could
discuss further. 

The Adult Center will
also be featured this year.
Last year some of the high-
lights included axe throw-
ing, the car show and a DJ. 

“Adults really like
that,” said Sullivan.

She said that they are
looking at other adult
events and activities to
have as well. 

The next Old Home
Days Committee Meet-
ing is slated to take
place on April 4 at 6 p.m. 

March 15 meeting.
It was explained by

Londonderry Superin-
tendent Scott Laliberte
that the calendar was
based on their calendar
from this year.

“The proposed calen-
dar is based on the
existing current year cal-
endar,” said Laliberte.

Laliberte told the
Board that they ran it by
the directors of the
career and technical
education centers to see
if it works for them as
well, and it does.

Laliberte said that
they also presented the
calendar to the London-
derry Education Associ-
ation for their review.

“We did submit it to
the LEA for their feed-
back, they were support-
ive of it,” said Laliberte.

Laliberte said that
the first question he
usually gets when it
comes to the calendar is

School Board Approves 2022-2023 School Calendar
ALEX MALM
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
School Board dis-
cussed the pro-

posed 2022-2023 School
Calendar during their

in regards to the school
vacations.

He said that the vaca-
tions do align with Mas-
sacusetts meaning they
won’t be on the same
week. He said that Mas-
sacusetts has vacation a
week after them.

The Holiday Break
would begin on Dec. 23
and classes would
resume on Jan. 2.

For the Winter Break
it would occur from Feb.
27 to March 3.

Spring Break for the
upcoming year is sched-
uled to take place April
24 to 28.

Election Day will also
serve as parent confer-
ences for all the grades
except for Moose Hill.

One of the notes that
Laliberte pointed to was
the start of school.

He said that teachers
go in four days earlier
for different workshops,
something that they
have been doing for
many years.

Laliberte said that
the first day for students
would be on Tuesday,
Aug. 30. The students
will go in for three days
and then have Friday off
before Labor Day Week-
end.

The last day of
school for Moose Hill
students is on June 12,
and June 15 will serve as
the last day of school for
the rest of the students
in the District.

The last day of
school for teachers is
June 16.

Laliberte said that
for the third year they
have calculated their
required instructional
time based on hours.

“It does include five
snow days,” said Laliberte.

He explained that
they have built in being
able to have five snow
days without having to
add any days at the end
of the year.

Overall Laliberte said
that the calendar was
very close to this year’s
calendar.

The School Board
unanimously approved
the 2022-2023 School
Calendar.

Jane Grube
Jane Grube, 101, of Londonderry, NH

and Decatur, MI, was one of eight children
born to Fred and Josephine Dircks in the
Brighton Park neighborhood of Chicago.
She met William (1920-2007), her husband
of 63 years, at a Valentine’s Day party when
they were 14 years old. Her entire life cen-

tered on compassion and love for her family and her many
friends. Having grown up during the depression she
enjoyed living a simple life, appreciating everyone and
everything around her.

She and Bill were loyal Missouri Synod Lutherans
belonging to Peace Lutheran Church for 60 years before
transferring their membership to Trinity Lutheran near
their MI home. Jane was active in church groups including
Gaba-Gaba, Dorcas Society, Ladies’ Aide and Kids at Heart. 

After years of renting a cottage each summer in
Decatur, MI, Bill and Jane built their retirement home on
Lake of the Woods. Even after moving to NH she was able
to return annually to the place she considered home includ-
ing a memorable visit last summer with family and friends. 

Each year after her husband’s passing, she spent
more time with her son and daughter-in-law in NH. She
continued right to the end, to be thoughtful and most
appreciative to all who cared for her.

Jane was well known for her home-made cookies.
Each day between Thanksgiving and Christmas she
baked various types of cookies. Everyone she knew and
sometimes some she didn’t know, got a can of cookies at
Christmas. They were the centerpiece of our holiday
desserts. She made many beautiful quilts by hand over
the years and also enjoyed crafting. As time passed, she
focused on crocheting - making hats, headbands and
blankets for cancer patients, military members, and
those less fortunate. Jane, even at 101.5, spent almost
every waking hour crocheting. She told us that it kept
her “mind and hands active” and “helped people”.
When not crocheting she did word search puzzles - but
only to occupy her mind. She joked that they were “stu-
pid cause when you’re done you throw the book away.” 

Jane is survived by her two sisters, Violet Williams
and Emily (and Ken) Mola; her two sons, Jack and William,
daughters-in-law Dianne and Lynn; three grandchildren
Steve (and Susan), Erin (and Steve) and Dan (and Sarah).
She was predeceased by her husband, William Grube, and
her siblings, Fred of IN, Charles of IL, Bud of IN, Bob of IL,
and Loretta of PA. In one of her last conversations with
her sister she reminded her that they will “meet again” in
Heaven – a comforting thought that she is back with the
love of her life, her family and friends. 

When she turned 100 in 2020, she realized the love
the world had for her when she received over 200 birth-
day cards. That following year Jane was honored when
an award was created to recognize her compassion and
benevolence. The award will be given annually to a
Pinkerton Academy Cosmetology student to “celebrate
the values and overwhelming joy that she brought to the
Astro Style team throughout her years as a customer.”
In lieu of flowers donations can be made payable to
Pinkerton Academy - Jane Grube Benevolence Award
and mailed to Ms. Keryl Rabideau, Pinkerton Academy, 5
Pinkerton St., Derry, NH 03038. 

Following cremation, calling hours will be held on
Friday, March 25 from 5 - 7 p.m., in the Peabody Funeral
Homes and Crematorium, 290 Mammoth Rd., Londonder-
ry. To send a condolence please visit, www.peabodyfu-
neralhome.com. 

OBITUARY
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Fresh 
Margaritas! 

BOTH LOCATIONS ARE NOW OPEN!

35 MANCHESTER RD., DERRY
603-421-0091

44 NASHUA RD., LONDONDERRY
603-965-3477
Closed: Mondays

Open: Sun., Tues.,Wed., 
and Thurs. 11 a.m. - 9 p.m.
Fri. - Sat.,  11 a.m. - 10 p.m.

DINE IN • TAKE OUT 
www.lacarretamex.com

FOLLOW US ON

• Taco Tuesday!

• Wednesday  
QuesaBirraTaco Specials!

• Trivia Nights
Wednesday at 7:30 pm, in Derry

• Brunch Available 
Saturday & Sunday 11 am - 2 pm,
in Derry

Regular Takeout and 
Family Style Takeout!

LHS Robotics Team Presents Awards to Fifth Grade Team 

Londonderry High School PVC Pirates senior captain Brendon Saranich presents the “Judges’
Award” from the Robotics State Completion to Londonderry’s fifth grade team on Monday night, March
21 at LHS. The fifth-grade team was started just this year and they were given the opportunity to talk
with LHS Robotics team, ask questions, check out the robots they’ve built and were even able control
one of the older models. The team also won the Champions Award at the FLL Qualifier. Member are:
from left, Sebastian Chylinski, Ryan Sochanek, Dominic DeLorenzo and Aiden Jones. The young team
was coached by Regan Sochanek with help from Ken Kutney and Brendan and Heather McLeod.

 



◆
LO N D O N D E R RY TI M E S ◆ MARCH 24, 2022 PA G E 9

◆ ◆

LONDONDERRY SPORTS
◆ ◆

the states best tennis
players in town.

This year, London-
derry senior Camden
Poitras will be able to
compete in his final year
as a high school athlete
with the help of five
teammates and two new
coaches.

There will be two
head coaches this year,
one who’s been trying to
rejuvenate interest in
town for the sport and
the other, a LHS alumni
that helped the team
win a state champi-
onship in 2010.

Alex Burbine and
Roberta Davis will be co-
coaching the boys’ team
this spring and they are
excited about getting
the team ready.

Over the past year
Poitras and Davis have
been working hard to
recruit talent for the
2022 tennis team. They
are also fortunate to
have Burbine helping
out, despite the long
commute from Boston,

where he currently
resides.

Poitras went 8-5 as a
freshman on the team
and was the team’s num-
ber one player that year.
This year he has been
ranked as the top high
school player in the
state, according to the
U.S. Tennis Association’s
ranking. He will be play-
ing Division II tennis in
New Jersey after he
graduates. 

Most recently, Poit-

Lancers Boys’ Tennis Team Back After Two Year Break
CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
High School tennis
program is back

on the mend now that
the boys’ team was able
to put together a six-
man roster and two new
coaches.

The boys’ team suf-
fered a major loss, three
years ago, when their
veteran coach Janice
Norwesh lost her battle
with ovarian cancer.

Norwesh was an
amazingly positive per-
son, who loved to com-
pete and that rubbed off
on her athletes. She was
a fighter right until the
end making plans to
return to the court to
coach her boys while
she was in the hospital.

After that loss, the
team was able to com-
pete in 2019, but had the
season cancelled in 2020
due to COVID-19. In 2021
there was not enough
interest by students,
despite having one of

ras was able to beat his
new head coach in the
mixed doubles finals,
playing with Sue Grasso
at the annual Skip Bur-
bine Memorial Tennis
Tournament. 

Alex Burbine is excit-
ed about the new post,
“It’s a chance to rebuild

the school’s tennis pro-
gram and continue my
dad’s legacy.” 

Alex was a junior
when he helped the
Lancer team win a state
title, and his dad Skip
Burbine, was a big part
of the team’s success.

Skip Burbine also

helped coach Camden
before he unexpectedly
passed away in 2018.

Alex Burbine sees his
coaching opportunity as
a calling, knowing how
much effort his dad put
into the sport and the
community. He also
shares a bond with Cam-
den, where both young
men lost their fathers
too soon. Poitras’ dad
passed in 2016.

Alex also had a strong
connection to the team’s
previous coach Janis
Norwesh. The two were
coaching together in the
Granite State Kids pro-
gram.

The 2022 team is now
preparing for the spring
season in the LHS gym.
The team’s first match
will take place at home,
April 4 against Hanover
High School.

Camden Poitras Alex Burbine

(603) 965-3411 

Join our award winning team!

ORDER AHEAD &
SKIP THE LINE!

CURBSIDE DELIVERY
AVAILABLE!

WWW.TROYSFRESHKITCHEN.COM

• Hiring All Positions

• Competitive Pay

• Career Advancement 
Opportunities

• Apply Within
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To Our Readers and Advertisers: Nutfield Publishing would like
to thank our advertisers for their support of this publication and for giving us the abil-
ity to supply our readers with local news, sports and achievements free of charge to
every home in town each week. Readers, please let our advertisers that you patron-
ize know that you saw their ad in this paper.

LET OUR FAMILY CARE FOR YOURS

Dr Alyssa Ebright DMD    
Dr Trevor Smart DMD   

Always Accepting New Patients
77 Gilcreast Road, Unit 1004, Londonderry 

603-434-8800 • Londonderrydentist.com
ebrightsmartdental@gmail.com 

Full-Time & Part-Time 
$15 - $25 an hour pending on experience

Apply in person at 
27 Buttrick Rd., Londonderry 

or call 603-434-1444

––– NOW HIRING –––
All Positions 

hosted by the LHS Ath-
letic Leadership Council
designed to benefit com-
munity members want-
ing to play basketball in
the Londonderry Bas-
ketball Club, but are in
need of financial assis-
tance.

The gym had four,
ten-minute games going
on throughout the day
and was divided into
two divisions.

In the high school

division, the team
named “The Misfits”
consisting of Corey
Nolan, Tyler Kraft and
Joey O’Neil beat the “Ty
Miles” team of Ty Miles,
Sammie Sullivan and
Kevin Rourke in the
finals to win.

In the Middle School
division, “JBC” beat the
“Fundamentals” in dou-
ble overtime to take the
title. 

Shamrock Shootout Helps to Raise Funds for Those in Need 

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Shamrock
Shootout Three-
on-Three Basket-

ball Tournament took
place on Saturday,
March 19, at the London-
derry High School gym-
nasium and had a good
deal of participants for
its first time running.

There were just
under 30 teams taking
part in the fundraiser
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PERSONAL INJURY
You don’t have to go to Boston or Manchester to get the best lawyer

MILLIONS RECOVERED FOR CLIENTS
Auto Accidents, Drunk Driving Victims, Medical & Pharmacy Mistakes, Construction

Accidents, Motorcycle Injuries, Aviation Accidents, Other Accidents and Injuries

4 Birch St. 
Derry, NH

(603) 437-2643

89 Main St. 
North Andover, MA

(978) 691-5453

Law Offices of
Andrew D. Myers

www.attorney-myers.com

Sunday morning, March
20, at CKO Kickboxing to
benefit a child and fami-
ly services organization.

The second annual
Punch-A-Thon raised
over $4,000 to help ben-

efit Waypoint, a Child
and Family Services
organization out of Man-
chester.

According to the
groups’s website, Way-
point helps people and

Punch-A-Thon Benefits Families in Need of Assistance

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

Kickboxing trainers
Trevor O’Brien
and Colleen This-

tle had about 50 stu-
dents hitting the bags on

communities to change
course.  

Weypoint is a non-
profit agency helping
familes with adoption,
prenatal support, parent
e d u c a t i o n / f a m i l y
empowerment, services
for children with devel-
opmental concerns or
chronic health condi-
tions, child care, mental
health counseling, fami-
ly preservation, super-
vised visitation, foster
care, homeless youth
continuum, home health-
care for older Americans
and adults with disabili-
ties, and advocacy

CKO Kickboxing
holds a number of
fundraising events
throughout the year.

held a belated National
Letter of Intent Day sign-
ing ceremony last week
to recognize the senior
football standout Colby

Ramshaw who has
decided to attend and
play football at the Uni-
versity of New Hamp-
shire next year. 

◆ ◆

Ramshaw to Play Football at University of New Hampshire

CHRIS PAUL
LONDONDERRY TIMES————–––––————–◆

The Londonderry
High School Ath-
letic Department

At the event held at
LHS, family, friends and
staff filled the room con-
gratulate Ramshaw who
will playing tight end
with the Wildcats next
season. 

Ramshaw was named
to the Division I South
First-Team for his defen-
sive skills as an outside
linebacker. His LHS team
won the NHIAA Division
I Football title in Decem-
ber 2021.     

Colby’s brother Gabe
was a member of one of
the 2019 Londonderry
High School’s Division I
Championship football
team.

Londonderry Athletic Director Howard spoke briefly during the Colby
Ramshaw signing ceremony. Photos by Chris Paul
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Members of the Londonderry
Special Forces basketball team
enjoyed free sandwiches provided
by Jersey Mike’s for 21 of the
team’s athletes on Monday night,
March 21. Next week, on Wednes-
day, March 30, the Jersey Mike’s
franchise will be donating all the
proceeds of the sale of their subs
to the New Hampshire Special
Olympics. The Londonderry Spe-
cial Forces team will be hosting a
food drive outside of Jersey Mike’s
on that day. Residents are encour-
aged to bring some canned goods
and we will donate them to a local
food pantry.

Photo by Chris Paul

NOW HIRING
Current Open Positions:
Laborers for: $24 Starting Pay 
• Milling 
• Paving 
• Site Work 
• Pipe Crews 
• Quarries 

Diesel Technicians 

Experienced Paving Finish
Rakers & Roller Operators 

Experienced Site Work Per-
sonnel 

CDL B/A Drivers:
$25-26 Starting Pay 

Traffic Control Crew:
$22 Starting Pay 

Experienced Surveyor:
Total Station and 
Site Calibrations

- Overtime Opportunities 
- 100% Premium Paid Health
Insurance for Employee*

- 401k Match Opportunity*

Open Office Positions:
• Construction Administrator 
• Administrative Assistant

CPI is an eeo and promotes a drug free
work place.
* Benefits require a 90 day employment.

Continental Paving is a family owned and operated
construction and paving company based out of
southern New Hampshire. Continental is currently

seeking motivated employees interested in 
becoming part of the team to help us build and

pave some of the smoothest roads in NH.

Apply in Person: 1 Continental Dr., Londonderry
Online: www.Continentalpaving.com

PLUMBING AND WELL PUMP SERVICES CO. LLC

–– 603-391-4639 –– 

PFOA Removal Systems Installed
Whole House Carbon Systems 

Point of Use Reverse Osmosis System 
Call John at Mainline Plumbing

FINANCING AVAILABLE

Londonderry Special Forces Treated to Free Subs by Jersey Mike’s

profit Aviation Muse-
um’s youth education
programs, which include
the ongoing student
plane-building project at
the Manchester (N.H.)
School of Technology.

Registration for the
‘Run the Rail Trail 5-
Miler’ is $25 through
Thursday, March 31;
starting Friday, April 1,
the fee is $30. Registra-
tion on Race Day is $35
per person. The first 100
registrants will receive
an official “Run the Rail
Trail 5-Miler” shirt. 

Participants may reg-

Get outside and wel-
come spring with
the first-ever ‘Run

the Rail Trail 5-Miler’ on
Saturday, April 30.

Starting and finishing
at the Aviation Museum
of N.H., the run/walk
event will take partici-
pants on a winding route
through bucolic North
Londonderry, highlight-
ed by the newest stretch
of the Londonderry Rail
Trail.

The race starts at 9
a.m. and is open to all.
The event is a fund-rais-
er to support the non-

ister online at www.run-
signup.com and search
for “Aviation Museum.”
More information is also
available at www.avia-
tionmuseumofnh.org.

Starting at the Avia-
tion Museum of N.H.’s
historic 1937 terminal
building at 27 Navigator
Road, the course will first
wind through lightly-traf-
ficked streets, including a
nearly one-mile stretch of
forest path through unde-
veloped land. 

The route will then
take participants along
the recently opened 1.2-

Aviation Museum’s ‘Run the Rail Trail 5-Miler’ Set for April 30
mile section of the Lon-
donderry Rail Trail, which
passes through the
remote Little Cohas Brook
Reservoir area. Then back
to the finish line at the
Aviation Museum.

Because the route
includes a stretch of
unimproved forest trail,
the event is not recom-
mended for participants
with strollers. Also, no
pets are allowed. 

The Aviation Muse-
um is also seeking volun-
teers for Race Day. If
you’re interested in help-
ing out, visit www.av-
iationmuseumofnh.org
for information about
volunteer orientation
sessions in April. 

The Aviation Muse-
um, a non-profit 501(c)3
tax-exempt organization
based in the 1937 art

deco passenger terminal
at Manchester-Boston
Regional Airport, is ded-
icated to preserving the
Granite State’s rich avia-
tion past, and also
inspiring today’s stu-
dents to become the avi-
ation pioneers.

The Aviation Muse-

um is located at 27 Navi-
gator Road, off Harvey
Road, in Londonderry.
For more information,
visit www.aviationmuse-
umofnh.org or call (603)
669-4877. Follow the Avi-
ation Museum on social
media at www.face-
book.com/nhahs.
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AROUND TOWNAROUND TOWNAROUND TOWN
Around Town Policy: This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If
your group is receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40/week per
paper. All Around Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum. All free announcements in
the Around Town/Calendar section can run a maximum of three weeks. Deadline for submissions is
Monday at 5 p.m. Please send items to londonderrytimes@nutpub.net. 

International Festival
The Londonderry High

School International Club
will host their annual Inter-
national Festival on April 9
on the Londonderry Town
Commons from 10 a.m. - 2
p.m. (rain location is at the
Middle School Gym). The
community is welcome to
come and learn about vari-
ous cultures, watch perform-
ances, try new foods, make
crafts, and learn dances.

“Library After Dark” 
On Wednesday, April

13 from 6:30 - 8:45 p.m.,
Leach Library will host a
special after-hours movie
night in the adult room!
Join the library staff for a
showing of Disney's live-
action movie Beauty and
the Beast along with re-
freshments, raffle prizes,
and a selfie photo booth.

work. To register join by
emailing eoconnell@ur-
teachers.org Young Adult
Strategies is a program
offered through the Upper
Room and offers groups
workshops and one to one
support offering ideas
related to coping skills,
resilience, and adulting.

Volunteers Needed
The Londonderry Blues

Festival, a fundraiser for
Veterans, which will hap-
pening on Aug. 27, is seek-
ing volunteers. If you are
interested please attend
the meeting on April 2, at 9
a.m., at The Dunkin' Donuts
on 102 next to BP gas. For
more information call
Denis at 603-303-0352.

Republicans Meeting
Thursday, April 14, 7 - 8:30

p.m., the Londonderry Re-
publican Committee (LRC)

PJs and costumes are wel-
come. Registration is re-
quired and opens on Mon-
day, April 4 at 10 a.m. For
further information, please
call the library at (603)
432-1132.

Cut Down and Rise Up
The Upper Room, a

Family Resource Center in
Derry's Beth O'Connell, is
offering a virtual work-
shop, March 31, from noon
- 12:45 p.m. entitled “Cut
Down and Rise Up” offer-
ing attendees a chance to
look at life events that cre-
ate habits, triggers, and
seek for strategies to offer
new options to old habits.
Participants are encour-
aged to attend, free of
charge, thanks to support
from the Bureau of Drug
and Alcohol Services and
in partnership with South
Central Public Health Net-

will meet at 78 Litchfield Rd.
They are continuing their
program of hearing from 2022
Federal candidates. Mem-
bers, friends, and affiliates
will learn the latest on legisla-
tive actions directly from
State Representatives who
regularly attend meetings.
For more information contact
Chairwoman Liz Thomas at
eathomas@comcast.net. 

Food Drive
Derry Village Rotary

helps support ending 68
hours of hunger which sup-
plies weekend food bags
for our Derry children to
take home so they have
meals over the weekend.
Most of these students par-
take of the reduced cost
breakfast/lunch program
but have no other means
for food while not in atten-
dance at the schools.
Rotary helps the Ending 68
Hours of Hunger program
in town by distributing the
food bags to the schools.
Courtney Cashman and a
group of volunteers bag the
food that is needed. What's
needed: Non-Perishables
for all meals, including
snacks, protein bars Their
food supply is getting low
and if you would like to
help go to Ending 68 Hours
of Hunger website:  Derry -
End 68 Hours of Hunger

www.end68hoursofhun-
ger.org/find-your-communi-
ty/new-hampshire/derry/

Tennis Camp
Londonderry Tennis Camp

has announced the spring
and summer sessions for
ages 7-13 year olds to learn
to play tennis. The spring
program will begin on Satur-
day, April 23 and will run on
consecutive Saturdays for 5
weeks. The cost is $156,
with early bird special pric-
ing of $135 if payment is
received by April 8. The
summer program will run
for 2 consecutive weeks, the
week of July 11 and 18. More
details to follow. If you have
any questions or want to
register your child, email
londonderrytenniscamp@g
mail.com.

Meals on Wheels
Meals on Wheels is

back with in house dining
Starting in February on
Tuesdays, Wednesday and
Thursdays from 11 a.m. -
noon must be 65 or better
to participate. It cost $3 per
meal. Make reservations
and reserving your space.
Call Jess at 603-434-5148.

GriefShare
Are you grieving the loss

of a loved one? You are not
alone. We invite you to Continued on page 15

attend a GriefShare support
group taking place at
Orchard Christian Fellow-
ship, 136 Pillsbury Rd., Lon-
donderry. Choose between
an IN PERSON daytime ses-
sion which meets on Tues-
days at 10 a.m., beginning on
Feb. 1, or an evening ONLINE
session meeting on Mon-
days at 6 p.m., beginning on
Jan. 31. Register at www.or-
chardnh.org. For more infor-
mation, contact Lynne at
lynne@orchardnh.org.

Need a Tutor? 
Work one-on-one with a

volunteer tutor. Free Tut-
oring for a variety of pro-
grams including Adult Basic
Education, Adult High School,
and English as a Second
Language at Derry Center
for Adult Studies. Cover a
variety of content areas,
Flexible days and hours,
Sessions held via Zoom
and/or in-person. If you are
interested in receiving
tutoring services, please
email kcapistran@sau10.org
for more information.  

Re:generation
Looking for support to

find freedom from addic-
tions, past hurts, or de-
structive patterns? Re:gen-
eration is a 12-step disciple-
ship ministry based on the

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Additions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...603-216-2593

www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Fascia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

◆ ◆

SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆
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Continued on page 15

Monday - March 14
1:34 a.m. Missing Per-
son reported on Berlang
Road
7:41 a.m. Assisted the
Londonderry Fire De-
partment with services
on Tinkham Lane.
11:57 a.m. Identity Theft
investigated on Kimball
Road.
3:34 p.m. Motor vehicle
stop leads to an arrest
made at Home Depot on
Nashua Road. Hezekiah
Gekonde, 38, of Man-
chester arrested on a
Warrant.
3:36 p.m. Runaway Juve-
nile reported and peace
Rrestored on Mammoth
Road.
3:45 p.m. Services ren-
dered by five officers for
a Welfare Check on Bri-
dle Path at Wallace Farm
apartments.

Tuesday - March 15
2:43 a.m. Disturbance
on Industrial Drive res-
ults in transportation to
a Hospital. 
4:04 p.m. Warrant serv-
ed and an arrest made
on Avery Road at Lon-
donderry Flea Market.
David Matthews, 52, of
Londonderry, charged
with: Simple Assault (Phy-
sical Contact or Bodily
Injury); and Criminal
Threatening - Against a
Person.

6:13 p.m. Medical Emer-
gency results in trans-
portation to a hospital
from South Road.
8:07 p.m. Disturbance
investigated at Manches-
ter Boston Regional Air-
port
9:11 p.m. Disturbance at
Manchester Boston Re-
gional Airport results in
transportation to a hos-
pital. 
10:42 p.m. Warrant ser-
ved and arrest made on
Chases Grove Road.
Joshua McKinnon, 40, of
Derry charged with: Pos-
session of Controlled
Drug (Schedule 1-4; and
Transporting Drugs in a
Motor Vehicle.

Wednesday - March 16
11:30 a.m. Assisted the
Londonderry Fire Dep-
artment with services
on Tinker Avenue.
11:44 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Sex Offenses
reported at Londonder-
ry High School.
2:45 p.m. Larceny/Forg-
ery/Fraud investigated
at Rightspace Storage on
Mohawk Drive.
2:55 p.m. Three officers
assisted the Londonder-
ry Fire Department with
an investigatation on
Mammoth Road at Pills-
bury Road.
4:26 p.m. Services Ren-
dered for a Medical Em-

Londonderry Police Log
Selections from the Londonderry Police Logs

ergency on Seasons Lane.
5:37 p.m. Assault investi-
gated on Premier Drive.
5:49 p.m. Welfare Check
reported on Rolling
Ridge Road.
7:32 p.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on
Adams Road.
11:43 p.m. Medical Em-
ergency transported to a
Hospital from Hardy Road.

Thursday - March 17
9:35 a.m. Larceny/Forg-
ery/Fraud investigated
at Twin Gate Farm on
Mammoth Road.
11:05 a.m. Assault inves-
tigated at Auto Auction
Of New England, Inc. on
Action Boulevard.
11:20 a.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on
Mammoth Road.
12:08 p.m. Motor vehi-
cle stop leads to an ar-
rest made on Harvey
Road at Planeview Drive.
Vannessa Edwards, 33,
of Nashua charged with
Driving after License
Revoked/Suspended.
12:40 p.m. Warrant ser-
ved and arrest made on
Mullin Avenue, Quincy,
Mass. Robson Silva, 22,
of Quincy, Mass., charg-
ed with Forgery of a Gov-
ernment Instrument.
2:53 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated on
Hunter Mill Way.

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

EDUCATION
Train online to do medical billing!
Become a Medical Office Profes-
sional at CTI! Get trained & certi-
fied to work in months! 888-572-
6790. The Mission, Program Infor-
mation and Tuition is located at
CareerTechnical.edu/consumer-
information. (M-F 8-6 ET).

HEALTH & FITNESS
Viagra and Cialis Users! 50 Gener-
ic Pills Special $99.00.  100%
guaranteed. 24/7 Call Now! 888-
445-5928 Hablamos Español.

Dental insurance - Physicians
Mutual Insurance Company. Cov-
ers 350 procedures. Real insur-
ance - not a discount plan. Get
your free dental info kit! 1-888-
6 2 3 - 3 0 3 6
www.dental50plus.com/58 #6258.

Attention oxygen therapy users!
Inogen One G4 is capable of full
24/7 oxygen delivery. Only 2.8
pounds. Free info kit. Call 877-929-
9587.

MISCELLANEOUS
Prepare for power outages today
with a Generac home standby gen-
erator $0 Down + Low Monthly
Pmt Request a free Quote. Call
before the next power outage: 1-
844-334-8353.

Eliminate gutter cleaning forever!
LeafFilter, the most advanced
debris-blocking gutter protection.
Schedule free LeafFilter estimate
today. 15% off Entire Purchase.
10% Senior & Military Discounts.
Call 1-855-995-2490.

AT&T Internet. Starting at
$40/month w/12-mo agmt. 1 TB of

data/mo. Ask how to bundle &
Save! Geo & svc restrictions apply.
1-888-796-8850.

Bath & Shower Updates in as little
as One Day! Affordable prices - No
payments for 18 months!  Lifetime
warranty & professional installs.
Senior & Military Discounts avail-
able.  Call: 855-761-1725.

Donate Your Car to Veterans
Today! Help and Support our Vet-
erans. Fast - Free pick up. 100%
tax deductible. Call 1-800-245-
0398.

HughesNet - Finally, super-fast
internet no matter where you live.
25 Mbps just $59.99/mo! Unlimit-
ed Data is Here. Stream Video.
Bundle TV & Internet. Free Installa-
tion.  Call 866-499-0141.

Looking for assisted living, memo-

ry care, or independent living? A
Place for Mom simplifies the
process of finding senior living at
no cost to your family. Call 1-833-
386-1995 today!

Become a published author. We
want to read your book! Dorrance
Publishing trusted since 1920.
Consultation, production, promo-
tion & distribution. Call for free
author’s guide 833-719-3029 or
visit dorranceinfo.com/acp.

Paying top cash for men’s sport-
watches! Rolex, Breitling, Omega,
Patek Philippe, Heuer, Daytona,
GMT, Submariner and Speedmas-
ter. Call 833-603-3236.

Put on your TV Ears & hear TV
w/unmatched clarity. TV Ears Orig-

inal - originally $129.95 - now
w/this special offer  only $59.95
w/code MCB59! 1-833-530-1955.

Aloe Care Health medical alert sys-
tem. Most advanced medical alert
product on the market. Voice-acti-
vated! No wi-fi needed! Special
offer w/code CARE20 for $20 off
Mobile Companion. 1-855-521-
5138.

Hero takes stress out of managing
medications. Hero sorts & dis-
penses meds, sends alerts at dose
times & handles prescription refill
& delivery for you. Starting at
$24.99/month. No initiation fee.
90-day risk-free trial!  1-888-684-
0280.

DISH TV $64.99 For 190 Channels

+ $14.95 High Speed Internet. Free
Installation, Smart HD DVR Includ-
ed, Free Voice Remote. Some
restrictions apply. Promo Expires
1/21/23. 1-833-872-2545.

The Generac PWRcell solar plus
battery storage system. Save
money, reduce reliance on grid,
prepare for outages & power your
home. Full installation services. $0
down financing option. Request
free no obligation quote. 1-855-
270-3785.

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals and
other oil and gas interests. Send
details to P.O. Box 13557 Denver,
CO 80201.

◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
billing@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

CAR AUCTION

Public Auction 193 Rockingham Rd.
Derry, NH 3/30/22, 12pm 2015 Nis-
san Sentra no keys with damage 2008
Toyota Tundra no keys with damage 

WANTED

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

FOR SALE
2010 GMC Terrain SLT 49,000
miles, excellent condition,  roof
rack, sunroof,  all leather, black on
black $11,700 call 203-829-0037.
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Police Log
Continued from page 14

Mary Frances (Grashel) Steiner
Mary Frances (Grashel) Steiner,

78, of Londonderry, NH, passed
away Saturday, March 19, 2022 in
her daughters home in Canterbury,
NH. She was born on April 29, 1943
in Portsmouth, OH, a daughter of

the late Leslie and Frances (Martin) Grashel.
Mary was a proud Military Wife, who raised her
family while her husband, Michael, served his
country. They moved often but she especially
enjoyed their time in Hawaii, Charleston, SC and
later Maryland.  She was a dedicated wife and
mother. Mary also was a voracious reader and
playing games with her friends.

She is survived by her daughter, Jennifer
Noel Touchette and her fiancée Leslie Bryant;
her son, Michael Conrad Steiner and his wife
Marie; son-in-law, John Coppola and wife Donna,
five grandchildren John Robert Coppola and
fiancée Mackenzie, Anthony Coppola, Alexandra
Steiner, Michael J. Steiner and Julia Steiner; sis-
ters-in-law, D'Arcy Colter and Jody Barto; broth-
er in law Orman Boggs, as well as many nieces,
nephews and extended family.  She was prede-
ceased by her beloved husband of 54 years,
Michael B. Steiner in 2019, and her sister, Joyce
(Grashel) Bogg and her husband Orman. 

Following cremation, memorial calling hours
will be held on Saturday March 26, from 2 - 5
p.m., in the Peabody Funeral Homes and Crema-
torium, 15 Birch St., Derry. Visitation between 2-
4 and an hour of memories shared between 4-5
pm. Mary will be laid to rest with her husband
Michael at Arlington National Cemetery in
Arlington, VA at a later date.  Mask usage will be
at the discretion of each attendee. To send a con-
dolence or for more information, please visit,
www.peabodyfuneralhome.com 

OBITUARY

3:22 p.m. Suspicious
Activity Investigated on
Iris Lane at Calla Road.
5:34 p.m. Motor vehicle
stop on Nashua Road
leads to an arrest. Mig-
uel Baez Gomez, 59, of
Paramus, N.J. charged
with: Driving Under the
Influence - Impairment;
and Resisting Arrest/
Detention.
8:29 p.m. Suspicious Act-
ivity investigated by three
officers on Shawnee
Place.

Friday - March 18
12:31 a.m. Motor Vehi-
cle Complaint leads to
an arrest made on Mam-
moth Road at Nashua
Road. Jared England, 41,
of Manchester, charged
with: Driving Under the
Influence - second; taken
into Protective Custody -
Alcohol; and Speeding
11-15 mph Over the
Speed Limit of 55 or Less.
3:39 a.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated by
four officers at Rebel on
Nashua Road. 
5:32 a.m. Suicide At-
tempt/Threat transport-
ed to a hospital from at
Park and Ride South on
Garden Lane.
8:36 a.m. Runaway Juve-
nile Taken To Family/
Guardian/Other on
Mammoth Road.
9:36 a.m. Juvenile Off-
enses investigated at Lon-
donderry High School on
Mammoth Road.

12:30 p.m. Unlawful Act-
ivities investigated on
Rockingham Road at
RMZ Truck Stop.
12:32 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Identity Theft
on Grenier Field Road.
2:45 p.m. Services ren-
dered for Neighborhood
Disputes on Wheel-
wright Circle.
5:53 p.m. Peace restored
during a Domestic Dis-
turbance at the Man-
chester Boston Regional
Airport.
9:42 p.m. Services ren-
dered by four officers
for a Disturbance at Mar-
ket Basket on Michels
Way
9:44 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated at
Shaw’s on Orchard View
Drive.
10:17 p.m. Warrant Serv-
ed and arrest made on
Wason Road. Jennifer
Charette, 24, of Hudson
charged with: Conduct
After an Accident; and
Criminal Mischief.

Saturday - March 19
1:47 a.m. Motor vehicle
stop leads to an arrest at

Hannaford Food & Drug
Access Road. Stephen
Lafrance, 54, of Derry
charged with Driving
Under the Influence -
Impairment.
7:13 a.m. Welfare Check
leads to an arrest made
on Old Derry Road. Cory
Bonugli, 41, of London-
derry charged with: Dom-
estic Violence (Simple As-
sault - Physical Contact);
False Imprisonment; Sim-
ple Assault; Physical Con-
tact or Bodily Injury;
Felon in Possession of a
Dangerous Weapon; and
Stalking - Domestic Vio-
lence - Order.
10:36 a.m. Services ren-
dered for Suspicious Act-
ivity on Bridle Path at Wal-
lace Farm apartments.
12:43 p.m. Peace Rest-
ored after a Disturbance
at Xtremecraze on Orch-
ard View Drive.
5:37 p.m. Motor vehicle
stop leads to an arrest
on Nashua Road at Gil-
creast Road. Tammy Beer-
man, 50, of Manchester,
charged on Bench War-
rants; arrested on a War-
rant.

Sunday - March 20
3:19 a.m. Domestic Dis-
turbance taken/referred
to another agency at
Convenience Plus Lon-
donderry on Rocking-
ham Road.
3:20 a.m. Assisted the
Londonderry Fire De-
partment with services
on Main Street.
10:17 a.m. Criminal Mis-
chief investigated on
Lucas Road.
11:28 a.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated on
Old Derry Road.
12:57 p.m. Drug Offens-
es investigated on Dev-
onshire Lane.
2:10 p.m. Suspicious
Activity investigated on
Stonehenge Road.
4:15 p.m. Assault inves-
tigated at Omnicare of
New Hampshire on Com-
merce Avenue.
6:51 p.m. Three officers
assisted a citizen with
services at Musquash
Conservation Area on
Hickory Hill Drive.
10:02 p.m. Peace Rest-
ored after a Domestic
Disturbance on Trolley
Car Lane.

Fund to provide chil-
dren access to Water-
ford Upstart Summer
Learning Path from
June to August. The
students who complete
the program will be
ready for kindergarten
this fall, and many will
be reading at a nearly
first grade level. 

“Children beginning
school on par with
their peers have better
educational outcomes
and better life out-

comes,” said Kim Fisch-
er, national spokesper-
son for Waterford.org.
“That is our goal.”

State leaders are
also using ESSER funds
to provide Waterford
Upstart to New Hamp-
shire children entering
kindergarten in the fall
of 2023.

“Millions of children
and families have bene-
fited from the ongoing
research, development
and enhancement of

Federal Funds to Help Families Prepare for Kindergarten
The education of

New Hampshire’s
4-year-olds is

front and center, with
federal dollars being
used to make the
Waterford Upstart at-
home program avail-
able to hundreds of
more children in the
Granite State.

State leaders are
using the federal Ele-
mentary and Sec-
ondary School Emer-
gency Relief (ESSER)

the Waterford.org cur-
riculum in schools,
homes and learning
centers around the
world,” said Frank Edel-
blut, commissioner of
education. “The Water-
ford Upstart program
helps close the well-
documented preschool
access gap, providing
proven school-readi-
ness support for chil-
dren most at risk of
school failure.”

Waterford Upstart is

an at-home, PreK learn-
ing program that pro-
vides positive, parent-
child interactions while
delivering personal-
ized, online instruction.
During the summer pro-
gram, children will
engage with the cur-
riculum for 20 minutes
a day, five days a week.
During the fall pro-
gram, they will utilize
the adaptive software
15 minutes a day, five
days a week. 

“Preschool is the
ideal platform for chil-
dren to build a strong
academic foundation
and enhance language
and literacy – skills that
are critical for school
readiness. Leveraging
federal dollars so that

more families through-
out New Hampshire
may have access to
Waterford Upstart will
not only promote
curiosity, but also
impact future educa-
tion while simultane-
ously providing posi-
tive opportunities for
children to grow,” said
Christine Brennan,
deputy commissioner
of education. 

New Hampshire fam-
ilies with a child enter-
ing kindergarten in the
fall of 2022 or the fall of
2023 can register by
calling 1-888-982-9898
or visiting
Waterford.org/summer
http://waterford.org/su
mmer or WaterfordUp-
start.org.

p.m., at Orchard Christian
Fellowship, 136 Pillsbury
Rd., Londonderry. For more
information or to sign-up,
contact us at (603)425-6231 or
info@orchardnh.org. Register
online at www.orchardnh.org 

Free Meals
Please join us for free,

family-friendly meals. Son-
shine Soup Kitchen will be
serving drive by to go meals
on Mondays, Tuesdays,

Wednesdays and Thurs-
days from 4:30 - 5 p.m.

Meals on Wheels
Meals on Wheels is

back with in house dining
Starting in February on
Tuesdays, Wednesday and
Thursdays from 11 a.m. -
noon must be 65 or better
to participate. It cost $3 per
meal. Make reservations
and reserving your space.
Call Jess at 603-434-5148.

◆ ◆

Around Town
Continued from page 13
principles of healing and
life transformation found in
the Bible. Re:generation is a
safe place where you can
be honest with others and
with yourself as you work
through steps of healing
and freedom. Come experi-
ence the abundant life God
desires for you!  New group
starts on March 10, 7 - 9

                                                                             




